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COUN10-M7
Minutes of the meeting of the University Council held on Friday 26 November 2010.

Members:

Sir Bryan Carsberg (Chair); Professor Memis Acar; Dr Jo Aldridge (ab); Dr Anja Baumhoff; John Blackwell; Penny Coates (ab); Dr Sandie Dann; Arthur Deakin (ab); Brian Dent; Gifty Edila (ab); Sir John Gains; Professor Neil Halliwell; Professor Elaine Hobby; Lucy Hopkins; Alan Hughes; Jim Murphy (ab); Jim Mutton; Terry Neale; Professor Ric Parker (ab); Professor Richard Parry-Jones; Professor Shirley Pearce; Simon Proffitt; Professor Ian Reid; Sir Nigel Rudd (ab); Mark Sismey-Durrant; Richard Smith; Jackie Strong; Nigel Tamplin; Philip Wilkinson-Blake; Alan A Woods.

In attendance:

Professor Morag Bell; Andrew Burgess (for item 10/103); Charlie Carter; Professor Phill Dickens; Chris Dunbobbin; Fidelma Hannah (for items 10/95-10/100); Professor Terry Kavanagh; Professor Chris Linton; Cathy Moore (for item 10/107); Dr Jennifer Nutkins; Professor Ken Parsons; Paula Powditch (for items 10/95-10/102); Will Spinks; Caroline Walker; Jon Walker.
Apologies for absence were received from:

Dr Jo Aldridge; Penny Coates; Arthur Deakin; Jim Murphy; Professor Ric Parker.
10/95
Business of the Agenda


Item 10/111 was unstarred due to the late circulation of the paper.
10/96
Minutes

Minutes of the Meeting of Council held on 15 October 2010 [COUN10-M5] were CONFIRMED.

10/97
Matters arising from the Minutes 


There were no matters arising that were not covered elsewhere on the agenda.

10/98
Post-Browne / CSR Context for Higher Education

The Vice-Chancellor gave a presentation on the post-Browne/CSR context for Higher Education.

The Vice-Chancellor had appeared as a speaker at a UUK event in London on 25 November 2010, on addressing the outcomes of the CSR and Browne Review. In her presentation she had emphasised that UK HE was a success, and central to the economy; considered the implications of the new funding situation, including a culture change with new demands from students as consumers paying up to £9,000; and spoke of the challenge for HEIs to adjust rapidly to the new environment, while maintaining excellence in teaching, research and enterprise.

Since the last meeting of Council, held shortly after the publication of the Browne Review, the government had published the outcome of its CSR, with details of substantial reductions in funding for HE, albeit with some protection for science and research. BIS’s budget would be cut by 7% per annum for 4 years, and indications were that HEFCE’s budget would be cut by 40%. HEFCE was expected to release an overview of intended cuts in late December 2010, and issue individual institutional grant letters in March 2011.


The government had subsequently released its initial response to Browne, and proposals relating to student finance would be made to Parliament in December 2010. However, many details remained uncertain, including the nature and extent of the participation targets to be imposed on institutions charging fees of £6,000 or more; the mechanisms to be employed by the Treasury to manage its exposure to the cost of student support; and the nature of any further QR concentration.

Many institutions across the sector had anticipated some of the content of Browne and the CSR, and had already begun taking steps to restructure operations and reduce costs. However, much greater change would be necessary, in responding to a new business model and a different HE sector as a whole. All of the University’s stakeholders would be affected, including students, parents and families, schools and colleges, employers, and postgraduate taught and research students. It would be important to carefully manage the expectations of these groups, together with staff, partners and supporters, and wider communities.

There were a number of concerns, including the profile of the BIS cuts (it was unclear whether there would be any flexibility to backload the cuts until after the introduction of fees in 2012-13); the speed of change, and the amount of detail still to be determined for implementation in 2012-13; the impact of cuts in capital funding on research infrastructure; and the uncertain role of the proposed HEC as regulator. However, Loughborough had many strengths, and a clarity of purpose which left it well-placed to meet the challenges that lay ahead.

The following comments were noted in discussion:

(i) It was important for the entire sector that the uncertainties arising from the government’s initial response to Browne were resolved as quickly as possible. 
(ii) The Strategic Plan referred to growth in terms of quality of provision, rather than student numbers. It would, however, be imprudent to rule out in principle the possibility of modest growth in student numbers in strategically important areas, should opportunities arise within the new arrangements. Initiatives had been taken in recent years which had substantially improved the University’s relationship with the local community and the current good communication channels would be helpful in managing any concerns from local residents.
(iii) The timing of the proposed funding cuts (in 2011-12) prior to the introduction of higher tuition fees (in 2012-13) appeared likely to cause short-term funding difficulties for all HEIs (full income would only be realised in three to four years as fees phased in). Loughborough was in a relatively strong position to manage this, having recent surpluses to draw upon, but the terms of its borrowing covenants meant it was important to avoid even a temporary deficit. However, other institutions might be less well-placed, and it was unclear whether any government support would be offered during this period. Browne was clear that some HEIs might fail under its proposals, but gave no detail on how the practical, political and other complexities associated with closing an institution would be managed. Geographical location as well as local political support could have a significant influence on the future of institutions in difficulty. If institutions were to be allowed to fail, this would be likely to impact on student choice, and the establishment an institutional brand that was perceived as offering a high quality product, and providing a ‘safe’ place to study would be very important.
(iv) Clarification was provided that tuition fees would still need to be approved by OFFA, and that it was intended that institutions would be free to propose  different fee levels for different programmes of study, should they wish to do so.

(v) It was possible that the behaviour and choices of prospective students would be affected in the short, and possibly long, term, and that this would have an impact on demand for certain programmes, which were perceived as being weaker in terms of employability. It would be important for the University, and the sector as a whole, to reassure students of the value of a University experience in a range of disciplines.
10/99
Key Performance Indicators

Council RECEIVED updated KPIs. The following points were highlighted:
(i) Two new KPIs relating to internationalisation had been added: International Student Population, and International League Table Academic Peer Review Ranking (QS). Loughborough would need to significantly improve its performance in relation to the latter in order to achieve a top 100 ranking by 2016, as targeted in the University Strategy. The University’s current, relatively low ranking, was partly a consequence of a low citation count and action was therefore being taken to improve the management of citations, including the purchase of a research publications management system. It was agreed that the PVC(R) would consider appropriate metrics, with a view to introducing a KPI on citations as soon as possible. ACTION: PVC(R)
(ii) The increase in the FT Postgraduate Taught Student Population had been anticipated, in view of the difficult employment market.
(iii) The figures for Fundraising Effectiveness were very good; the cost per pound raised had fallen to 22p in 2009-10.
COUN10-P117 
10/100
Corporate Planning Statement



Council APPROVED the Corporate Planning Statement for submission to HEFCE, noting the key initiatives that had been put into place since the report received by Council in July 2010. 

COUN10-P118 
10/101
Audit Committee 
101.1 
Council RECEIVED unconfirmed reports from the meetings of the Audit Committee held on 20 October and 11 November 2010:

COUN10-P119 and COUN10-P120

and:

(i) RECEIVED the Internal Audit Annual Report 2009-10 and NOTED the Audit Committee’s findings (Annex A and item 7.3 of the reports refers).
(ii) NOTED Audit Committee opinion that the University had satisfactory arrangements in place to provide an assurance to Council concerning the effectiveness and adequacy of the risk management, control and governance processes. 
(iii) NOTED a summary of the Internal Audit Strategy and Operational Plan 2010-11 (Annex B).
(iv) NOTED the VFM Plan of Work 2010-11 (Annex C). It was noted further that Audit Committee had expressed the view that specific targets should be set in relation to each of the VFM projects for 2010-11.
(v) APPROVED amendments to the Terms of Reference of the Audit Committee (Annex D).
101.2

Council APPROVED the Audit Committee Annual Report 2009-10, subject to an amendment to the final paragraph of section 6.2, which referred to a closed meeting with the External Auditors in November 2010 regarding the 2009-10 Financial Statements. The amended text would clarify that there were no fundamental concerns relating to the work undertaken for the External Audit, but that due to time pressures, some improvements to the wording and presentation of the accounts had been required and these had now been completed.
It was noted that the reference, in minute 19 of the report of the meeting of Audit Committee on 11 November 2010, to the “sale” of SportPark had the potential to be misleading, as this actually related to the formal accounting treatment of the agreement with one of the principal tenants. This would be clarified in the final minutes.

COUN10-P121 
101.3
Council NOTED the Audit Committee’s findings in relation to the VFM Annual Report for 2009-10 (Item 9 of the Audit Committee Annual Report 2009-10 refers).
10/102
University Finance 
102.1
Council RECEIVED the University Financial Statements for the year ended 31 July 2010, reconciliation of actual surplus to budget and, on the recommendation of Audit Committee and the Treasurer, APPROVED the adoption of the accounts. The following points were noted:

(i) Audit Committee was content to recommend the accounts to Council, whilst noting that there were some potential process improvements which would be taken forward with the Director of Finance and the External Auditors in 2011.

(ii) It would be important to closely monitor staff numbers and costs in the difficult economic period that lay immediately ahead. However, there was no evidence to support the view that staff numbers in any of the major categories were growing in a manner that was disproportionate, or disconnected to relevant income streams. 


COUN10-P122 and COUN10-P123

102.2
Council RECEIVED the Financial Compliance Review 2009-10. The Treasurer emphasised that it was critical that the University continued to achieve all financial compliance requirements issued by Lloyds Bank, in order to be certain of retaining the current rate of interest charged. 


COUN10-P124  

102.3
Council APPROVED the short financial forecast for 2010-11, prior to submission to HEFCE, noting that although it was focussed on the period up to 31 July 2011 (and that forecasts up to 2013-14 would be submitted in April 2011), it was still appropriate for some reference to be made, in section 7, to the period beyond 2010-11. 


COUN10-P125 

102.4
Council NOTED the full financial forecast to 2015/16. The following comments were made in discussion:
(i) Due to the uncertainties arising from the Browne Review and CSR, HEIs were not required to submit their financial forecasts for the years 2011-12 to 2013-14 until April 2011. 

(ii) The forecasts were based on a number of assumptions, which could change, as more details relating to the implementation of Browne and the CSR were determined. 
(iii) The forecasts contained three scenarios, showing tuition fees being increased from 2012-13 to £5,999, £7,000 and £9,000 respectively. (Scenarios showing fees at other levels had also been produced). If all institutions decided to charge £9,000 for all their programmes, it was likely that in order to control its student finance liability, the government would need to review its stated position that there would be no levy on tuition fees over £6,000. All of the scenarios suggested the University could be in deficit in 2011-12 (i.e. during the gap between the cuts in funding and the introduction of higher fees).
(iv) There were risks associated with maintaining a relatively high level of capital expenditure, in accordance with the University Strategy to 2016, at a time of uncertainty about future funding. Council was reassured, however, that these had been taken into account as part of the University’s planning scenarios. It was considered crucial that the University continued to invest in its academic buildings, particularly in an environment when students would be paying considerably more in fees. Cutting back on capital expenditure would be effective in easing budgetary concerns in the very short term, but would ultimately undermine the University’s ability to deliver a competitive advantage over a longer period. It was noted further that although there were a number of works in progress on campus, to which the University was committed, there were no major projects coming forward for approval over the next year, after which time more would be known of the prevailing external economic environment. It was noted finally that without public funds for capital, it was likely that surpluses would need to be at least 8% in order to sustain the effectiveness of the estate. The University’s target surplus would therefore need to be kept under review.
(v) Further scenarios, based on different levels of expenditure, as well as variations in tuition fee income, would be brought to Council prior to the submission of the long forecast to HEFCE.


COUN10-P126 

10/103 Capital Programme 
103.1  
Council NOTED the action of the Chair between meetings to give Stage 3 approval for the refurbishment of the Rutland building. (Estates Management Committee had endorsed the Stage 3 submission at its meeting 21 October 2010).  
103.2
Council RECEIVED a progress report on the Capital Programme, comprising a revised capital plan, as approved by Operations Committee on 1 November 2010, together with a summary of the major decisions taken since the meeting of Council in July 2010, and noted that all major projects were on time and on budget.

Council AGREED to delegate authority to the Chair to give Stage 3 approval to the i2012 project, prior to the next meeting of Council. This would allow the University to take advantage of a more favourable rate of interest (available prior to 1 April 2011).


Council NOTED its gratitude to the Director of Facilities Management, and his team, for their excellent work in refurbishing the Hazlerigg Building.


COUN10-P127 
103.3
Council APPROVED the Carbon Management Plan, which set out a strategy to reduce the University’s carbon emissions by 43% by 2020, compared to a 2005-06 baseline (in line with sector-wide targets). The University was required to have the plan in place by March 2011 in order to be eligible for HEFCE CIF2 funding. The target reductions would present a substantial challenge, and significant changes in the way the University operated, managed its space, and developed the campus would be required. A detailed operational plan would follow.


There was some discussion of the ways in which improving space utilisation and changing the way in which departments functioned and cooperated could provide significant carbon reduction opportunities. It was noted in particular that the University had an excellent opportunity to rationalise its building stock, having obtained full control of the Holywell Park site; and that space utilisation and energy efficiency could be enhanced through improved timetabling, and more open-plan working.
The following additional points were noted:

(i) There had already been some success in achieving the behavioural changes required to meet the targets set out in the plan, including the ‘Its Better Off’ campaign, which had surpassed its 5% energy reduction target.
(ii) Funding for energy efficiency initiatives was agreed as part of individual building projects rather than ring-fenced allowing each case to be considered in context of wider University priorities.

(iii) There might be opportunities to reduce travel-related energy consumption by utilising technology to facilitate remote/distance learning. The University had, for some time, been considering this area. However, it was important in doing so to ensure that the close relationship between staff and students was not lost, and that the notion of the Loughborough Experience, which was very much based on campus-learning, was protected.

COUN10-P128 

10/104 Governance & Operations in relation to Financial Matters (Excluding Audit Committee)

On the recommendation of Operations Committee and Senate, Council APPROVED proposals relating to the establishment, from 1 January 2011, of a Finance Committee, to be a Joint Committee of Senate and Council, incorporating the activities of Performance Monitoring Group and Treasurer’s Committee. The following points were noted:

(i) The effectiveness of the Finance Committee would be reviewed after a year and regularly thereafter.

(ii) The establishment of the Finance Committee would not alter the existing authorities delegated to the Chair relating to the approval of capital projects. (It was noted in this context that a review of delegated authorities would in future be included on the Council agenda on an annual basis, as a matter of good practice).

COUN10-P129 
10/105
Progress Report on Implementation of New Organisational Structure

Council NOTED key issues discussed by the Structure Implementation Project Management Board at meetings held on 4 October and 3 November 2010, and the job descriptions in Annex B. It was anticipated that the new Deans of School would be appointed by Christmas 2010. They would then operate as Deans Elect until the new schools came into being in August 2011. The PMB and others involved in the restructuring continued to work through a range of issues as transparently as possible, and a website dedicated to the project had been established to provide information for staff. It was agreed that further reports from the PMB would not necessarily be included as items for discussion on future Council agenda now that the principle of the move to a school-based structure had been agreed. 
COUN10-P130 
10/106
Nominations Committee

Council RECEIVED a report of the meeting on 15 October 2010:

COUN10-P131 

and APPROVED:

(i) The extension of Alan Woods’ term of office as Treasurer to 31 July 2012 (it being noted that the existing end date of 13 February 2012 related to his appointment by Court).
(ii) The extension of Richard Parry-Jones’ term of office as Pro-Chancellor to 31 July 2012 (it being noted that the existing end date of 13 February 2012 related to his appointment by Court). (Secretary’s Note: Nominations Committee agreed to this recommendation by email).
(iii) The reappointment of Brian Dent, Jim Murphy, and Nigel Tamplin as co-opted members for the period 1 August 2011 - 31 July 2014.
10/107
Health, Safety and Environment Office – Annual Plan 


Council APPROVED the Health, Safety and Environment Office Annual Plan. It had been a successful year, and inspections by the HSE and environment agency on biological and radioactive safety respectively had run smoothly. Relationships with other external agencies, including the fire service were in good health. The Vice-Chancellor thanked the HS&E Office for its work in ensuring that health and safety was maintained as a high priority issue for all members of the University.

The following additional points were noted in discussion:
(i) It was agreed that in future years, the Plan should be named the Health, Safety and Environment Plan (i.e. removing the word ‘Office’), in order to underline that health and safety was an area of responsibility for all, and not just for the HS&E Office.
(ii) Accident statistics were benchmarked against other institutions, and reported to each meeting of the HS&E Committee. It was agreed that they should also be included in future reports to Council.

(iii) Confirmation was given that a programme of random, unannounced visits to construction sites was in place, in order to check that health and safety procedures were being followed. 
(iv) The HS&E Manager agreed to look into an issue raised by the LSU President relating to fire alarms in Harry French Hall.


COUN10-P132 

10/108
Matters for Reports 
108.1
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research) 
COUN10-P133: NOTED
108.2
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Teaching) 

108.2.1
Student Recruitment: 2010-11.
The PVC(T) reported a successful outcome across all student groups, and thanked all involved in the recruitment process. The following points were highlighted:

(i) Entry grades were up for undergraduate students, in line with the University Strategy. A high proportion of applicants with A* grades had been recruited across all departments. 

(ii) The University had attained UKBA Highly Trusted Sponsor status and international student recruitment had been on target, despite the increasingly complex visa process. Uncertainties in this area remained: it was possible that restrictions would be placed on the number of international students allowed to enter, and on their access to employment in the UK. Any such changes would be likely to impact on international student recruitment.

(iii) International students were recruited from 69 different countries, but just over half were from China. There continued to be a huge growth in applications from China for Business and Economics programmes in particular, and the sheer volume had affected the speed of decision-making and responses within the International Office. Steps were therefore being taken with departments to discourage weak applications.

COUN10-P134 
108.2.2
National Student Survey  
The PVC(T) reported a successful outcome for the 2010 survey. At institutional level, the results placed Loughborough in a strong position within the sector, and many subject areas had achieved excellent rankings. The University would not, however, be complacent, and would conduct a careful and detailed analysis of the NSS data as an integral part of the University’s broader processes of annual teaching and learning evaluation and enhancement. 
COUN10-P135 
108.3
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Enterprise)

COUN10-P136: NOTED
10/109 Chairman’s Report

Council RECEIVED a report from the Chairman on matters considered at Chairman’s Advisory Group, and noted that there had been discussion relating to the audit of the financial statements, and the strategy for tuition fees, post-Browne and CSR. 
10/110
Vice-Chancellor's Report

Council RECEIVED a report from the Vice-Chancellor on the following items:

110.1 Recent Developments at the University. It was reiterated that action was being taken to improve the management of citations, following Loughborough’s relatively disappointing ranking in the THE World Rankings league table. 
110.2 Policy Developments for HE in the UK.
COUN10-P137
10/111
Senate 


Council RECEIVED the report of the meeting of Senate held on 16 November 2010:



COUN10-P138


and APPROVED:

111.1
Programme Proposals.
10/112
Remuneration Committee

Council APPROVED a minor amendment to the composition of Remuneration Committee to give greater flexibility in the appointment of lay members.


COUN10-P139 
10/113
Estates Management Committee

Council RECEIVED a report of the meeting on 21 October 2010:

COUN10-P140 
and APPROVED:

113.1
An amendment to the composition of Estates Management Committee.
COUN10-P141

10/114
Advancement Committee

Council RECEIVED a report of the meeting on 27 October 2010, and APPROVED an amendment to the composition of Advancement Committee (Annex A refers).


COUN10-P 142
10/115
Ethical Advisory Committee

Council APPROVED:

115.1
A proposal that Ethical Advisory Committee become a Joint Committee of Senate and Council.

115.2
The establishment of a Human Tissue Authority Licence Committee (HTALC) as a sub-committee of Ethical Advisory Committee.


COUN10-P143

10/116
Reports of Committees 

Council RECEIVED reports from the following Committees:

116.1
Costing and Pricing Committee - 21 July 2010 [COUN10-P144] 
116.2
Enterprise Board – 6 October 2010 [COUN10-P145] 

116.3
Health, Safety and Environment Committee – 20 October 2010 [COUN10-P146] 
116.4
Land Strategy Group – 17 May and 7 July 2010 [COUN10-P147] 

116.5
Performance Monitoring Group - 8 October 2010 [COUN10-P148] 
116.6
Research Performance Monitoring Committee - 24 September 2010 [COUN10-P149] 
116.7
Student Experience Committee – 3 November 2010 [COUN10-P150] 

116.8
Treasurer’s Committee – 11 November 2010 [COUN10-P151] 
10/117
Date of Next Meeting

Friday, 1 April 2011 (9.15 am) 

Author – Chris Dunbobbin
Date – December 2010
Copyright (c) Loughborough University.  All rights reserved.
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